TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

February 10, 2020
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

John Beaupre


Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds
Lloyd Cuttler

Others Present:

Dave Cota

Bob Carleton





Courtney Knapp
Annie Twitchell


Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.
Expense warrants #6 in the amount of $12,076.96 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.
Payroll warrant #5 in the amounts of $34,930.22 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes from the January 27, 2020 meeting were reviewed.  Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the minutes as written.  Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved.
Bruce Flaherty of Maine Spirit of America Foundation Recognition Program was in attendance to discussed his 501©(3) charity which honors a person, project or group for their commendable community service.   Last year, over 200 municipalities chose a recipient winner.   This can be done at any time of year.   The president of Maine Municipal Association has been very supportive of this program.   There is no fee to participate in the program, and there’s information available online at www.spiroaft.com/gems.    Mr. Flaherty suggested that the Selectmen could choose their own recipient, based on their own criteria.   Each year, Franklin County hosts a ceremony to honor the winners throughout the county.    . A winner should be selected by the end of February, in order to qualify as a pace-setter.    Bob Luce said the Selectmen will review the information and be in touch with Mr. Flaherty.

Dave Cota discussed the proposed Trail Bridge Replacement Project for 2020.   There have been projects over the last two years to replace wooden bridges and culverts.  There are a lot of trail bridges and culverts in the public lot that are deteriorating.  It’s an expensive project to replace these aging bridges, but with the concrete panel bridge replacements, they will last for many years.   We are now in year #3 of this program.   This work is paid for from the Town’s Public Lot Account, which has a current balance of $222,375, and there’s another $50,000 anticipated to go into that fund with wood harvesting revenue in 2020.   This year’s portion of the project is estimated at $85,200, which is the portion paid by the Town.  Separately, Sugarloaf will be funding a portion of the work on Sugarloaf land, which runs over Brackett Brook ($45,000).   Over the winter months, the panels can be pre-cast and ready to go for spring-time.  In order to do less damage to trails, the panels can be moved to their locations during the winter months.  Dirigo Timberlands is the manufacturer of the panels.  The bridge built on Trail #1 was built to hold trucks, making it one of the most expensive.  The others will be built lighter, but still strong enough to handle the equipment that is expected to cross them.  The new panels will be built 15’ wide to accommodate the larger groomers (40,000 lbs.).  They are looking at bridges on Trail #6 and #32 for this year. Bob Luce said it makes sense to get the panel construction underway now and get them on site, so they’re ready to go.   Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve 50% of this project now in order to get the construction underway.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.  Motion approved.
Dave Cota reported that activity is moving along with the new Fire Station.  At this point, the application needs to be submitted to Maine Bond Bank by Feb. 12th.  Dave believes the total is $1,400,000, which requires approval at Town meeting.  Dave will need direction from the Selectmen as to the desired terms for this loan. There is contingency money in the budget for the potential need for blasting ledge in that area, specifically in the area where the water holding tank will be located.    In terms of the amount that needs to be financed, it is likely to be $1,250,000, based on what’s needed and what’s available in reserves at this time.   Dave reviewed the options on the annual debt service.  The annual debt service on the ladder truck, which is $62,200, ends this year.  Lloyd Cuttler asked if the $60,000 appropriation request for 2020 for this Reserve Account was taken out, if it could prevent an increase in the tax (mil) rate.   It would require borrowing a higher amount of money.   After discussion, the warrant articles were adjusted accordingly to indicate that the financing would be $1,310,000 and then eliminate the article to fund the Reserve Account of $60,000. Following discussion, it was decided to pursue a 25-year loan.  Lloyd Cuttler mentioned that Boyne has finalized the transfer of the land.
Dave Cota reviewed the two proposed warrant articles and the related proposed Marijuana Ordinances.  Dave is still working with Attorney Amanda Meader, and he is trying to keep this as simple as possible.   The first article (#72) asks the town to approve Retail Marijuana Stores (a total of two) and the Zoning Amendment (which allows this activity in the Valley Center District only), and the second article (#73) asks voters to approve Marijuana Cultivation, Manufacturing and Testing facilities (a total of two) and the Zoning Amendment (which allows this activity in the Light Industrial District only).
Jay Reynolds made a motion to certify these ordinances. Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved, with John Beaupre abstaining.  The Board then signed Certified Copies of these four ordinances (attached).
Dave Cota reported that he’s wrapping up the 2019 Town Report and he submitted the proposed Town Meeting Warrant to the Selectmen for consideration.  He noted that the meeting will officially open on March 3rd at 8am (at the Town Office) for the purpose of voting Articles #1-6.   On March 11th at 7pm (at the Outdoor Center) the meeting will reassemble to continue, starting with Article #7.    Dave reviewed and explained the articles contained within the warrant.   Dave indicated that he will update the financial statement portion of the warrant based on the new amount of financing needed for the Fire Station Loan.   Following this review, Jay Reynolds made a motion to approve the warrant, as amended in prior discussion.   Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved.   
Jay Reynolds brought up the employee insurance concern about coverage for married couples versus single persons’ coverage, which he believes is inequitable.  He recommends making the change to make it the same for both, and he would like to bring it up at a future meeting for discussion.   Dave Cota said it could be changed, and it can be done for this year. For now, the singles will not pay.   Next year, it will likely change to a 90/10 plan for all employees for single coverage.   Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to pay 100% for the individual employee for this year, regardless of whether married or single.  Karen Campbell seconded the motion.   Motion approved with Jay Reynolds abstaining.

Informational:
The Town Manager will be out of the office the week of February 24th.  The Selectmen will next meet on March 9th.
Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Lynn Schnorr

